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November 18, 2014

Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation 

District Board Minutes

November 18, 2014
The Board of the Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation District met on this day at 9:00 a.m. in the multi-purpose room of the Detention Center.
Defiance County


Fulton County


Henry County


Williams County
Jeff Hahn



Judge Bumb


Tom Mack


David Brown

Tom Kime


Joe Friess



Judge McColley


Brian Davis
Ricki Slattery Starrett

Randall Nafziger


Larry Siclair


Kathy Nern

Judge Strausbaugh


Perry Rupp


Tom VonDeylen




Others present:
Brian Patrick
April Cook     
Gayle Hilkert
Tom Mack noted there was a changed to the Minutes distributed to Board Members.  Amended minutes clarify the city new Board Member Ricki Slattery Startett resides.  Board approved minutes as amended.  Ricki Slattery Starrett motioned to approve the September 9th Board Meeting Minutes.  Larry Siclair 2nd  the motion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.

Superintendents Report
Population Report:


September
October



Intakes
   
44

45
    


Releases

40

38



Recidivists
21 (48%)

25 (55%)

Security Report:






September
October
Escorts to assigned cell or observation cell 


   2

  3
Removal of safety or security and/or inflicting self-harm
  
   3

  0
Use of Force Incidents result in injury


   
   0                        
  0
Medical Services Report:



               September
October
Nurse Sick Calls






51

    45
Physician Sick Calls




18

    26


Physicals






23

    16
ER Visits






  3

      1
Hospital Admits






  0

      0

Ambulance Transports




  0    

      0

Percentage of Detainees on Prescription Drugs


40%

    43%   
Percentage of Detainees on Psychotropic Medications

27%
                    31%
Life without Drugs




                September
 October
Number of Individual Hours

     

                 17.00
                  30.50                     
Total Number of Case Management Units      

      
   1.50
                    5.50
                 
Total Number of Group Hours 

 
               101.50                      162.50
Total Number of Assessment Hours 
    

                 15.50                          4.00
Mental Health Program:




  September

October
Mental Health Assessment Hours


                  18 ( 9 Assessment)
 10 ( 5 Assessments)

Group Hours Weekly



                    8 (71 Detainees in group)
   8 (71 Detainees in group)

Individual and Family sessions hours

                                  70
                                 70
  
There were 54 Suicide Watch Days in September (54-15 minute watch days and 0 One on One watch days).  

There were 6 Suicide Watch Days in October (6-15 minute watches and 0 One-on-One watch days).  

There was one (1) Tele-med appointment conduced in September and there were four (4) Tele-med appointments in October.


Correctional Counseling Program- September and October

Youth in the Program


Defiance County     0

Henry
1

Fulton County         2

Williams
1

Two (2) youth were admitted to the program during September and October.   Three (3) youth were discharged successfully during September and October.   There have been 22 Member County youth admitted into the program.   Four detainees from Non-member Counties were admitted into the program.  Their program costs were paid by the Non-member County Juvenile Court. 


Brian will evaluate the Correctional Counseling Program at the end of the year when the numbers are available.  He will include that information in the 2014 Annual Report.  


There is a competitive grant available for 2015.  Brian is looking at programs to put into place if we receive that grant.  
Education Summary: 





September Report
Classroom A: (Reading, Writing, Language,

547 Detainees in attendance

403Males            144 Females



Workforce Employability, Life Skills)


Classroom B: (Math, science and social studies)  

579 Detainees in attendance

446 Males           133 Females

October Report

Classroom A: (Reading, Writing, Language,

583 Detainees in attendance 

402 Males            181 Females



Workforce Employability, Life Skills)

Classroom B: (Math, science and social studies)  

570 Detainees in attendance

432 Males            138 Females

Training Report:

Superintendent Patrick noted a total of 265 training hours for the September and October period: 

  12 Staff - Oleoresin Capsicum Spray


7 Staff - Helping Youth Succeed

    2 Staff - Legal Liabilities and Legal Updates

8 Staff - Conducting Legal and Effective Employment Interviews 
    1 Staff - Public Employer Ohio BWC Changes                    30 Staff - PREA Cross Gender Searches        
  15 Staff - Facilities Emergency Plans and Searches
 
Personnel Report:


New Hires:    
2 Intermittent Officers



Resignations:       1                       

1 Part Time Officer



Terminations:       0




Vacancies:        
1 Part Time Officer                 

                
Promotion:            0

Status Change:    2 Part Time Officers to Intermittent 


Employee Grievances:  0


                            
                             1 Full time Officer to Intermittent






     1 Part time Officer to Full Time

     1 Intermittent Officer to Part Time Officer


Fiscal Officer Report

September Billing Census

Member County Credits – There were 37 member county overages during the month of September.  $3,774 was credited back to member counties.
Defiance County - $0       Henry County - $260        Fulton County - $1,757       Williams County - $1,757
Non-Member County Revenues – There were a total of 204 non-member beds contracted at a rate of $63/day.

Allen County – 52 Beds    Auglaize County – 82   Hancock County – 12 Beds    Hardin County – 45 Beds    Van Wert County – 13 Beds

Monthly Total Non-Member rent revenue - $12,852.00      
September:  Average Daily Population – 32.3      Average Female Population – 7.2      Average Non-Member Population – 6.8
October Billing Census  
Member County Credits - There were 24 member county overages during the month of October.  $2,448 was credited to member counties.

Member County Credits are as follows: Defiance County - $0      Henry County - $715   Fulton County - $470    Williams County - $1,263
Year to Date Member Credits - $25,500
Non-Member County Revenues – During the month of October there were 226 beds contracted to non-member counties at a rate of $63/day.
Allen County – 54 Beds    Auglaize County – 93 Beds    Hancock County – 37  Beds    Hardin County – 31 Beds    Putnam County – 4 Beds    
Van Wert County – 7 Beds
Monthly Total Non-Member Rent Revenue - $  14,238
Year to Date Non-Member Rent Revenue -    $104,832
October:   Average Daily Population – 31.6      Average Female Population – 8.3      Average Non-member Population – 7.3
Financial Report – 

Cash Report:

Operating Fund Balance 
10-31-2014
$ 578,505

Capital Fund Balance
10-31-2014
$ 241,110 
Board reviewed the 2014 Operating Budget.  As of October 31st  NWOJDC has expended 81.21% of the 2014 Operating Budget. 
There were no updates to the Capital Account. 
VISA activity for September and October are included in the Board Packet for the Board’s review.

Brian Davis presented a motion to accept the Financial Report as presented.  Kathy Nern 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion. Motion 

Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.
Assistant Superintendent’s Report
April’s report includes a report from the Program and Policy Committee.  The Program and Policy Committee is recommending some changes and updates to the Policy Manual.  Digital and/or hard copies of the recommended revisions are available for Board Members at today’s meeting.  The 
majority of significant changes are needed to comply with PREA (Prison Rape Elimination Act) Standards.  We have no control over those mandates.   There are two other significant changes.  One is to change the mileage reimbursement rate from $.405/mile to $.46/mile.   The second it to change the meal per diem allowance for employees traveling on company business (training) from $30/day to $40/day.  There are a few other changes needed to comply with ACA (American Correctional Association).   We already follow the procedures.  However, they were not documented in the Policy Manual.  April also noted we have no control over ACA mandates.
Program and Policies Committee

Issues discussed with Assistant Superintendent’s Report.

Personnel and Grievance Committee 
There are no issues to discuss at this time.  

Facilities Committee

Larry Siclair asked Brian Patrick to report on issues.

Pre-heat Coils - Several years ago we had a pre-heat coil installed to increase the heat in the back area of the building.  That included a web-based program that allows us to monitor facility temperatures.  The four (4) end cells in both A and D Pods are typically colder because they have more exposure to the outside walls.  We monitor cell temperatures and there are times we move detainees to other cells if temperatures are not within the ACA recommended range. 
We have received two (2) proposals for electric coils to be installed into the duct work to blow warm air into cells.  Board reviewed proposals from Stark’s Plumbing and Heating Services and from K-Company, a state purchasing vendor.  Both Proposals were distributed with the Board Packet.  The quote from Starks is an all inclusive unit that appears, according to information on the manufacturer's website, to increase the temperatures five (5) to nine (9) degrees.   Stark’s Plumbing & Heating Services, Inc. proposal is for $14,216.  The K Company Inc. is proposing a larger unit at a cost of $32,020.  The K Company Inc., proposal is a more detailed proposal that includes new breakers as well as electrical that will support the larger fans they are proposing.    
The facility has hot water coils for heat.  Board suggested we research the cost to install steam or boiler water re-heat coils in lieu of electric coils.  Operating the electric heat coils will be very costly.  The re-heat coils could be a better option than an electric coil.  The Board would like more information using hot water in place of electric before making a decision.   Brian will start the research today.
Touch Screen- The current Touch Screen System was installed when the building was constructed and there was one upgrade in 2006. The company, ICON, who originally installed the Touch Screen and the upgrade no longer services or offers support for the system.  The electronic control system is only as good as the computer that operates the system. We have recently had issues with the computer which has not been upgraded since 2006.  Our IT company is not able to transfer the electronic control system to another computer because some of the software is proprietary.   A quote from Allied Building Products to replace the Touch Screen System is included in the Board Packet for review.  Allied Building Products Proposal includes options based on our expectations and needs.  Quote with all features included is priced at $168,000.  Option #1 removes Audio Recording and is priced at $147,000.  Option #2 removes the CCTV system priced and is priced at $135,000.  Option #3 removes Audio Recording and the CCTV system and is priced at $115.000.  Allied Building Products will replace the PLC.  This is 15% of the cost.  Allied Building Products will use and label existing wiring.  At this time we do not have a cost for system upgrades and annual maintenance.

Brian Patrick contacted DYS to ask if there were any state monies available for this project.  Brian received a Capital Improvement Funding Application.  DYS will fund programs with a 40% to 60% match (40% local/60% State).   However, application is due November 2015 for funds available fiscal year 2017-18.
Brian is recommending option #1 at a cost of $147,000.  We do not have to have the Audio Recording. We do need the CCTV system.  

Tom VonDeylen motioned the Board approve Option #1 and use Capital Funds for the project.  This option does not include any Audio Recording.   Cost is $147,000.  Joe Friess 2nd the motion.  This is state pricing therefore we do not have to go through the competitive bid process.  Installation time will be discussed when we receive the scope of services.  Brian estimates the project could take 60 days.  If the current system fails we will need to use keys to open doors.  It would be helpful to know ongoing costs as most of the system is proprietary.  
Tom VonDeylen amended the motion to authorize Brian to negotiate the contract and bring information to the Facilities Committee as the Board would like to know ongoing costs.  Allied Building Products should provide a schedule detailing engineering time, installation time and time to bring the system to total function.  Joe Friess 2nd approved the amended motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes

Roof Repair-Brian Patrick has reviewed original building documents multiple times and is not been able to find record of roof warranty.  Floyd D. Bucher was the contractor who installed the roof.  He is no longer in business.  Brian spoke with Scott Schroeder who was the Architect and Designer with Poggemeyer Design Group, Inc.  Scott referred Brian to Dimension Metals, who fabricated the roof.  Dimension Metals claims we never purchased the additional warranty needed for the metal roof.   Brian is not able to find documentation contradicting that.  Board noted the metal roof has to meet reasonable standards of marketable goods even though we did not purchase a warranty.  The roof is only 16 years old and we purchased a 50 year roof.  At the time of construction the Board chose the metal roof because it was safer and would last longer.  Board suggests we refer to our attorney to pursue legal recourse.     
The roof leaks when there rain combined with a strong west or northwest winds.  Board is recommending we installed heat tape to get us through the winter.  That invoice can be included with damages if we seek legal settlement.   Brian reviewed quote of $13,800 from Tri-County Roof & Home Improvement, Inc. as presented in the Board Packet.  Board is recommending Brian bring back information to the January meeting.
Board noted there may a possibility of pursuing the Bonding Company Floyd D. Bucher had at the time of construction if we can come up with the insurance company that should have been part of the close out document.  Defiance County Auditor should have record of Surety Bond.    

Perry Rupp motioned we proceed with the installation of heat tape at an approximate cost of $2,000.   Brian Davis 2nd the motion.  We will proceed with the legal aspect.  There was no further discussion.  Motion Carried. Unanimous Ayes. 

Finance Committee  
Tom Kim motioned the Board approve a transfer of $7,000 from Insurance – Employee Benefits into Contract Services.
Larry Siclair 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion Carried. Unanimous Ayes.

Board reviewed the 2015 Budget Proposal.  
Operating Revenue Budget - The Board reviewed the Proposed 2015 Revenue Budget.   Finance Committee is recommending Member County Rents remain unchanged.  Committee noted there are no plans to offer Member County Credits in 2015.  

Historically we have received approximately $100,000 annually in Non-member County Rent revenues.  Because we are unable to predict Non-member County Rents we are recommending a conservative Non-Member County Rent Revenue Budget of $35,000.

The Finance Committee is recommending a $70,000 Unappropriated Revenue Budget in lieu of an increase to Member County Rents.
Total Operating Revenue Budget is $1,616,891.
Operating Expense Budget - Tom reviewed the 2015 Proposed Operating Expense Budget. 
There is a 3.5% increase which is basically the increase to medical and dental insurance and pay increases.  
Finance Committee is recommending a 2% increase to salaries.  Superintendent will distribute the pay increase based on performance evaluation. 
Total Operating Expense Budget is $1,614,793.
Brian Davis motioned the Board approve the 2015 Operating Revenue Budget of $1,616,891 and the 2015 Operating Expense Budget of $1,614,793.
Randall Nafziger 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  

Board discussed increasing Non-member County Rent from $63/day to $67/day.  Board has previously given Brian the authorization to negotiate Non-member County Rents.  No action necessary.  This is for Board’s information.
Tom Kime reviewed the medical, dental and vision insurance package.  Medical Renewal includes a 4.86% increase, Dental Renewal includes a 9.44% increase and Visions Renewal includes a 7.55% increase.  Facility pays Dental and Vision Plans, about $20,000 annually.  Joe Friess motioned the Board accept the Medical, Dental and Vision Renewal Plans as presented in Board Packet.  Randall Nafziger 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes. 

Finance Committee is recommending a transfer of $80,000 from the Operating Budget into the Capital Budget.  Tom explained we would need to increase the 2014 Operating Budget.  $80,000 from the cash balance would be added to the 2014 Budget.  
Tom Kime motioned the Board approve an increase of $80,000 to the to the 2014 Operating Budget bringing the 2014 Budget Total from $1,593,058.46 to $1,673,058.46.  $80,000 from the Cash Balance and will be assigned to the Unappropriated Account.  Brian Davis 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion. Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.   Tom then requested a transfer from the Unappropriated Account into the Operating Fund – Transfer Out Account.

Kathy Nern motioned the Board approve a transfer of $80,000 from the Operating fund – Unappropriated Account into the Operating Fund - Transfer Out and then transfer $80,000 into the Capital  Fund – Transfer In Account.

Larry Siclair 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion .  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.

Tom Kim motioned the Board approve the 2015 Capital Budget of $99,000.  Brian Davis 2nd the motion. There was no further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.

Randall Nafziger motioned the Board authorize the transfer of up to $2,500 between accounts as needed between now and December 31, 2014.  Kathy Nern 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes. 
Old Business 
There was no old business to discuss. 
New Business

There was no new business to discuss.
Meeting Adjourned – 10:20 a.m.
The next meeting is scheduled for January 13, 2015.  
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